
Rowe Camp and Conference Center

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes

March 21, 2010

Members Present:

Simon Deletka, Acting President, Bob Scheier, Acting Vice President, Felicity Pickett, Karin Broadhurst, Mark Taylor, Fred Schoeps, Treasurer, Sue Baldauf,

Clay Connor, Clerk

Prospective Members Present:

Gail Epstein, Minnie Wood

Others Present:

Guy Thompson, Stewardship Committee Chair

Simon Deletka called meeting to order. 

Members checked in, shared recent events.  Introductions were made.

The board approved the minutes from the January 26, 2010 meeting; Sue B. made the motion, Mark T. Second.

New Members to the Board:

Minnie Wood and Gail Epstein were nominated to become members of the Board by the Chair of the Nominating Committee [insert name here].  Both Minnie and Gail were unanimously voted in as new Members At Large of the Board.  Both Minnie and Gail stated they were excited now to be members and that it felt great to be present.

Sue B. requested a list of current members of the Board and terms of service.

Bob S. reported that there are three people that are being recruited for Board membership:  Barry [Last Name] who was present at Board retreat on March 20, 2010; Richard [Last Name], Cynthia [Last Name] who can be present at the next Board meeting (5/16/2010) and Annie Skillings, who has been attending meetings as is expected of all prospective members.

Simon stated how important the relationships are between Board members.

Bob S. talked about how people are oriented towards service.

Sue asked if we as a Board need to figure out what skills are needed on the Board.

Simon D. stated that he and Bob S. were working on that, and if anyone had any ideas to communicate with Bob or Simon.

Karin B. asked if it would be a good idea to have a UU Minister on the Board.

Bob S. suggested Thom (Tutts) Davies for membership if Tutts could participate via technology as Tutts lives in California.  Fred S. stated that he felt physical presence was important. 

President’s Report (Simon)

Director’s Report - Submitted by Felicity P.

Directors Report – March, 2009

We are happy to be moving into spring. The winter in general was pretty mild till we got hit with two and a half days of snow a few weeks ago. The first accumulation of that storm was 26 inches and then we continued to have snow and snow flurries for another two days. I’m not sure what the total accumulation was in the end. We were very happy to have the new metal roof over the rug room as it saved us from doing a lot of roof shoveling.

Last night I met with a woman who is a new staff person at a retreat center in California. I wanted to share that with you in light of our discussion yesterday about the term a center of excellence. Over the years, more and more we are asked to offer our wisdom, knowledge and experience to other conference centers. I know that in most strategic plans you want to set goals that are measurable. I had never thought of this before and have never kept track of how often we do that and for which centers, but because it is so recent I do know that in the last 4 months, I have done that for three other centers. We willingly share our knowledge and experience. The centers are generally smaller than us and sometimes just starting out or experiencing some challenge. They come to us because they see us as leaders in the field and though I have never asked the question, I imagine that they also see us as a center of excellence.  I remember that many of us struggled with that phrase at the time, but it seemed to be the most succinct way to describe our vision.

Enrollment has started to increase over the last few weeks and things are looking better. The catalog is out and I want to give a special thanks to Rob Okun and Jeff Potter for all the work they did on it. We have gotten a lot of great feedback about the design, including an email from a professional. Alan Goldsmith who did the last round of redesign wrote in to congratulate us on the new design. We are now working on the Center Post which will be going out in April.

We are into our open enrollment period for summer camps. We still have 25 of 236 spaces still open: 4 in JHC, 1 in YPC, 18 in T-Camp, and 2 in SHC. That is far greater than we have experienced in many, many years. I expect that most of those spaces will fill before camp begins. We sent out a new camp poster with all the church mailings, so look for it in your church. You can take one with you and if it is not up, put one up.

We experienced an interesting phenomenon this year. We have a waiting list of 14 girls for SHC. This is mostly due to girls who could go to JHC but want to move up to SHC because their friends are. We had a number of girls who had only been to JHC for one year and were either under the recommended age for SHC or just turning 15 this summer. Because they were able to go to JHC we put them on the waiting list for SHC and gave the spaces to campers moving up who had aged out of JHC. This was not a popular decision. I believe that next year we should increase the age limit for SHC to 15 by Jan 1st instead of by the start of camp. I also think that we should include a statement in the early enrollment packet that says that priority will be given to campers who are not able to return to JHC because they have aged out.

We received the 990 from the accountant at the end of February and it has been mailed in. The forms for the 990s have changed this year. It is greatly expanded with more information and disclosure being asked for. In reviewing the books, the accountant found some oddities in entries for A/P, which we will correct this year.

Last year we began a new marketing rep program. We recruited folks to distribute catalogs to libraries, bookstores, health stores, and a variety of other places in exchange for barter credit. We want to expand the program. We have found that fewer and fewer conference leaders have mailing lists. In the past part of their contract was to let us use their mailing list for one use only. When we did that we were able to market all of our programs and not just theirs. Now most leaders maintain email lists only. We need to find other ways to get catalogs out into people’s hands and so we are expanding our marketing rep program. We now have 20 marketing reps and hope to develop more.

We are now registered with Goodsearch and Goodshop. You can download their tool bar at their website. Every time you do a web search or buy on line from one of the places that are part of their program, Rowe will automatically get a donation. So pass the information on to everyone you know. We are registered under Rowe Camp and Conference Center.

We are anticipating a major turnover of work-study interns at the end of April. It is of our own doing. Many of the interns were unclear as to when they were leaving and there was a lot of flip-flopping of dates. At the same time we have a list of people wanting to come in to do the program but we were unable to let them know when there was an opening. Because there is a minimum stay of 6 weeks in the work-study program, this left us with the strong possibility that we would be without interns at the end of our conference season, which would have put a huge strain on the staff going into their busiest season. After much discussion, we decided to let interns know that they had a choice of leaving at the end of April, which would give new interns a chance to participate for the minimum 6 weeks or staying through Mid-June and finishing out the season. Two have opted to stay and four have opted to go. In most cases the timing feels right and they are ready to go. I am going to propose to staff that next year we try doing the work-study intern program in semesters of three and a half months. That would prevent this dilemma as well as eliminating a number of other problems.

One of the exciting things that have happened recently is the new floor in the Farmhouse addition. It is bringing in rave reviews. We are really happy with it. The work-study interns and some staff got together and painted all the blessings on the old floor before it was covered. We took photos and will be sending them out to you to forward on to donors who you called about the floor. It is really lovely to see this project completed, particularly since it is not just about the floor but also about the completion of the whole addition. It ties the whole addition together and has reduced some of the sound problems.

This afternoon I will be attending a memorial service for Chuck Meyer, who died unexpectedly this winter. Chuck is the father of three Rowe alums. And he is more than that. He is a father figure to many camp folks. The Meyers have often opened their home to camp staff for post camps. We often joke at camp about the Meyer home being a Rowe annex. Chuck Meyer was an amazing man and he touched the lives of so many of our camp community. Our heartfelt sympathy goes out to his family and to all of the Rowe Jr. and Sr. High Camp Community. He will be greatly missed.

Comments on Director’s Report:


Simon D. asked if RCC is insured against registration cancellation {need to clarify this--not clear from my notes}.  Felicity said that we refund the deposit due to cancellations.


To the Form 990 item, the accountant found some account payables irregularities that were cleared up.


Gail inquired if a Google Ad might be a cost efficient way to advertise.


There was some discussion on how to make sure leaders of other UU Centers insert Rowe links into their ads and webpages.


Felicity stated that other UU Center leaders should market Rowe as we do their Centers.

Treasurer’s Report - Submitted by Fred S.


(Excel documents already submitted summarizing assets/liabilities, enrollment)

Stewardship Committee Report


Guy has directed each building’s steward to do their inspections.  Need to meet in the Fall before Fall workweek.  

Guy asked about the status of bids on Rec hall Deck.

Arborist for the two maples in front of farmhouse, report on what can be done pending.

Bob asked about the pilings in Orchard Guest House—is that a priority after trees and the Rec Hall Deck?

Development Committee Report - Submitted by Bob S.



Development Report

March 19, 2010

Annual Drive

The final Board total for the Safety Campaign at the end of February was $13,748, well above the 10K goal set by the Board. Total Board development at the end of February was $19,578 compared to last year this time, which was $23,301. And the Annual Fund Drive total this period, for board and Rowe staff, came in at $25,104 compared to last year’s $17,944. With the Board’s participation in this year’s Annual Fund Drive we helped bring in $7,160 more then last year. The Board did not participate last year. Good job everyone!

Total income from development is currently $80K cam pared to last year’s 94K. Last year we were a bit ahead because of two unexpected donations—10K from Sarah Benson’s daughter form a contest she won, and a 5K bequest.

Rowe also received a bequest of $5,199.42 from David Engman. This was received in December of last year.

One bright spot this period was the Valentines Campaign. Last year Rowe sent out 1,500 cards, and received back the standard expected return rate of 2% or 30 donations. This year 900 cards were sent out, but the return was an unexpected 6.5%, and the donations were also larger. Last years donations totaled $1,923 compared to this year’s $3,915. Felicity thinks this was due to the creativity of the cards. The appeal was sent on hand cut valentines in pink envelopes, perhaps making the temptation to open these cards greater. Nice job Felicity and stall!

Felicity also reported that this year, Rowe did not receive the grant from the Community Church of New York City. The funders indicated that due to the financial crisis, grants to smaller organizations were given priority. We will try again next year.

Felicity has worked hard on preparing our materials us for the Woodside Appeal, our next campaign. You can get your materials after the meeting. Also, many thanks go to Clay, who has agreed to co-chair this campaign with me. He will take on the responsibility of checking in with each of us as we make our calls. I will, in exchange, take on 10 calls and continue doing the other miscellaneous tasks.

Respectfully submitted

Bob Scheier

Interim Vice President

Rowe Board of Trustees

There was some discussion about Manhattan (NY) UU churches/Fellowships and the amount of support they may be able to provide.  Mark T. will attempt to make a connection to Shelter Rock, a UU that has a large source of income.  Simon will also attempt to establish a relationship as both Simon and Mark live in NYC.

Board Retreat 3/20/2010 Recap--Simon D.


Simon felt the board retreat was a success. We will need to re-visit the mission statement.  Simon passed out a board retreat summary [insert doc here].  To all Committee Chairs, please send report docs to Clay/Simon/Felicity.

Meeting was adjourned at 12:32pm.




